Fairfax County Park Authority Board Meeting September 13, 2017

The Chairman called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. at 12055 Government Center Parkway, Room 941, Fairfax, Virginia.

Board Members:

William G. Bouie, Chairman Mary Cortina, Vice Chair

Michael W. Thompson, Jr., Secretary Linwood Gorham, Treasurer**

Walter Alcorn*

Dr. Cynthia Jacobs Carter

Mary Cortina
Maggie Godbold
Timothy Hackman
Ronald Kendall
Faisal Khan
Ken Quincy
Anthony J. Vellucci*

•

Absent*
Left Early**

Guests: Christopher Sigler,

County Attorney's Office

Staff Present:

Kirk W. Kincannon, Executive Director Sara Baldwin, Deputy Director/COO Aimee Vosper, Deputy Director/CBD Barbara Gorski

Judy Pedersen, PIO David Bowden Todd Brown Barbara Nugent Cindy Walsh Cindy McNeal

CHANGES TO THE AGENDA

Chairman Bouie noted that the Closed Session would be held immediately following the Public Comment Session and that Information Item 1 would follow the closed session.

PUBLIC COMMENT

No speakers were present.

CLOSED SESSION

At 7:38 p.m. Mr. Thompson made a motion to convene in closed session for

a) Consultation with legal counsel and briefings by staff members or consultants
pertaining to actual or probable litigation, where such consultation or briefing in open
meeting would adversely affect the negotiating or litigating posture of the public body;
and consultation with legal counsel employed or retained by a public body regarding

- specific legal matters requiring the provision of legal advice by such counsel. 2.2-3711(A)(7).
- b) Discussion or consideration of the acquisition of real property for a public purpose, or of the disposition of publicly held real property, where discussion in an open meeting would adversely affect the bargaining position or negotiating strategy of the public body, pursuant to Virginia Code §2.2-3711(A)(3).

Seconded by Ms. Cortina and approved by all members present. The motion carried Messrs. Alcorn and Vellucci were absent.

Mr. Gorham left the meeting at 8 p.m.

CERTIFICATION OF CLOSED SESSION

Mr. Thompson made a motion to certify that, to the best of each member's knowledge, only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under Virginia Code 2.2-3712 and only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting by the Board; seconded by Ms. Cortina and Mr. Quincy and approved by all members present. Messrs. Alcorn, Gorham, and Vellucci were absent.

ACTIONS FROM CLOSED SESSION

No action was necessary.

INFORMATION ITEM

I-1 Reallocation of Proffered Funds from Patriot Park to Patriot Park North (Springfield District)

Mr. Bowden presented a short presentation on the reallocation of proffered funds from Patriot Park to Patriot Park North. There is an administrative process that Parks needs to go through with the Board of Supervisors, which will hold a public hearing on December 5. The County Attorney's office is representing the Board of Supervisors and the Park Authority in this administrative matter. Christopher Sigler from the County Attorney's office was present to answer any question.

Mr. Kincannon noted that a few months ago there was a news article about unspent proffers in the county – this is one of them. With Supervisor Herrity and the Planning and Development staff we will be able to use reuse these funds through Board of Supervisor actions. He reminded the Park Board members that Chairman Bouie has continuously asked the board to look at their proffers that are not assigned to a specific purpose and spend that

money. Mr. Bouie added that if board members do not know what proffers are available in their respective districts, they should get with Ms. Baldwin and ask her to produce a report.

No action was required at this time.

ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS

- ADMIN-1 Adoption of Minutes July 12, 2017, Park Authority Board Meeting
 Ms. Cortina made a motion to adopt the minutes of the July 12, 2017, Park
 Authority Board meeting; seconded by Mr. Quincy. The motion carried by all
 members present. Messrs. Alcorn, Gorham, and Vellucci were absent.
- ADMIN-2 Adoption of Minutes July 21, 2017, Park Authority Board Special Meeting
 Ms. Godbold made a motion to adopt the minutes of the July 21, 2017, Park
 Authority Board Special Meeting; seconded by Mr. Quincy. The motion carried by all members present. Messrs. Alcorn, Gorham, and Vellucci were absent.
- ADMIN-3 Adoption of Minutes July 26, 2017, Park Authority Board Meeting
 Mr. Thompson made a motion to adopt the minutes of the July 26, 2017, Park
 Authority Board meeting; seconded by Mr. Hackman. The motion carried. Ms.
 Godbold abstained and Messrs. Alcorn, Gorham, and Vellucci were absent.

INFORMATION ITEMS

- I-2 <u>Cultural Resource Management Plan Draft</u> No action was necessary.
- I-3 National Golf Foundation Study Update
 No action was necessary.
- I-4 <u>FY 2017 Year-End Budget Review, Fund 10001, General Fund</u> No action was necessary.
- I-5 <u>FY 2017 Year-End Budget Review, Fund 80000, Park Authority Revenue and Operating Fund</u>
 No action was necessary.

CHAIRMAN'S MATTERS

- Chairman Bouie welcomed everyone back from the August recess, adding that this is the board's soiree with Mr. Kincannon.
- Mr. Bouie noted that no special meeting was called for budget cuts during the break.

- The opening of the Ivan "Pudge" Rodriguez Field at Mason District Park was held on August 28. While it was the opening day of school about 300 kids and their parents were there. Ryan Zimmerman showed up as well. It was a fantastic event.
- A public comment meeting was held for the Strategic Plan on Tuesday, September 12. As often happens, staff and board members outnumbered the public. Great work was done by Samantha Hudson and the team. It's going to be a great product and he is looking forward to the accreditation.
- Parks is working on trying to bring the Lorton Events Center online. Sara Baldwin certainly
 has her hands full in bringing that together and making sure that that facility is programmed
 and money can be made in the future.
- Mr. Bouie extended congratulations to Cindy Walsh on her temporary assignment as Acting Deputy Director.
- Mr. Bouie extended kudos to Todd Brown, Sara Baldwin, Supervisor Hudgins, Kirk
 Kincannon, who along with Mr. Bouie continue to receive email every day expressing some
 concern with the dog park situation in Reston that they will continue to try to address. The
 master planning process for Lake Fairfax is starting and he believes there will be plenty of
 activity and input with regard to that.

DIRECTOR'S MATTERS

- The Park Authority is partnering with local UAS (Drone) operators and are hosting two indoor introductory programs to provide the public an opportunity to see how they work as well as understand the current restrictions involving much of Fairfax County. On Monday, September 18, and Friday, October 18, at 7 p.m. at the indoor field house at South Run RECenter a basic class will be provided to describe the hows, whys, and ways to fly UAS (Drones) in Fairfax County. This program is for the recreational user and is geared to beginners. While still restricted by policy of the Park Board there are programming opportunities and events that might lead to permitting drones in/on select Fairfax County parkland.
- On Sunday, September 10, the Park Authority hosted its second annual Dog Daze event at Lake Fairfax Park in the Water Mine. More than 700 dogs and 1,500 people joined in the fun. The \$10 donation was split between the Park Foundation and the Fairfax Animal Shelter. Sheehy Subaru joined us as a sponsor and brought a 2018 Subaru for the public to see. Foot Golf was played in front of hundreds of dogs and their families. Hounds for Hope collected more than 200 pounds of dog food to assist in feeding the thousands of animals in need.

- Lately the Park Authority through Park Operations and Karen Kressin has been placing pickleball lines on tennis courts across the county to address this very popular activity. Every attempt is being made to ensure access across all districts. The courts are subtly lined around and within the tennis court lines and the vast majority of outdoor courts are lighted which adds to the playing pleasure of the groups who are both newly organized and the casual player as well. Indoor classes and events are hosted at several RECenters during the fall and winter season.
- Just a quick update on the pool shutdowns/elevator repairs/replacement/filter replacements for the following RECenters: Lee District, Audrey More, Oak Marr, and GWRC are on target to open on time (GW has already opened). The new pool filters at Oak Marr and Lee have been installed with a few minor issues. Elevator repairs/replacements at Lee and Audrey Moore are underway at Lee and Audrey Moore. We would like to thank the Park Authority Board and our Financial Management Branch for their support for utilizing the Revenue Sinking Fund to ensure the projects were adequately funded.
- The Friends Group Policy went to the Board for initial discussion and comment in May, and since then, staff has continued to work with Friends Groups to revise the Friends Group Policy and MOU. Parks presented the Policy and MOU to Friends in June, received comments and questions from Friends Groups in July, made significant edits to the Policy and MOU, and brought the documents back to Friends for another review session in August. At the August Federation meeting, the Friends suggested that we form a Task Force to further refine the MOU and finalize the Policy to send to the Park Board for approval. In addition to Federation meetings, staff continues to meet with individual Friends Groups to work through more specific scenarios and questions.

The Friends Group Task Force will have eight Friends representatives and four Park Authority staff members. We opted to ask someone outside of the Park Authority to facilitate the discussion to avoid appearing to dictate the direction of the conversation and so that we can participate in the discussion as a partner. Len Clark, the Insurance Manager with Risk Management, and Emily Smith, the Assistant County Attorney, will also be there to answer questions. We extended an invitation to Mary Cortina as the Park Authority Board's Friends Group Liaison. The goal of this Task Force is to develop an MOU template that Friends Groups can then modify to reflect the needs and characteristics of their own Friends Group and their relationship with the park or program.

Mr. Kincannon thanked Sara Baldwin, who is stepping in as the Acting Executive Director
beginning September 16 which is the day he becomes the Acting County Executive. As Bill
Bouie noted, Cindy Walsh will become the Acting Deputy Director/Chief Operating Officer.
Mr. Kincannon thanked Todd Brown who will be picking up extra duties overseeing the
Resource Management Division in addition to the Park Operations Division working with the
staff he has in those divisions to keep thing moving forward.

He also thanked the Park Authority, the Park Board, and the Board of Supervisors for providing this opportunity to all of us to grow and stretch our wings a little. He knows that Sara Baldwin and team and Aimee Vosper and her team, and the team of Sara Baldwin and Aimee Vosper and Cindy Walsh will do great things going forward over the next several months to keep our initiatives moving forward. He said that he has the utmost confidence in Ms. Baldwin and he thanked her, Ms. Vosper, and Ms. Walsh for stepping up.

BOARD MATTERS

 Mr. Kendall thanked Mr. Bouie for making the remarks on behalf of the board and Mason District at the opening of the Ivan "Pudge" Rodriguez Field at Mason District Park. The comments were well-received by everyone he spoke to about the event.

Mr. Kendall extended a special thanks to the Area 2 folks who worked with contractors, Mason District Little League, Nationals' Dream Foundation, and all the staff that worked in the tight window to get the field in condition and ready for the ceremony. It was a tremendously coordinated effort and proved that Fairfax County Park Authority can do things that others cannot.

A two-day, two-park cleanup event will be held the last weekend in October. This is an effort to bring a couple of parks back up to speed and engage volunteers who are in the draft phase of organizing the event. Ron will provide more information at the September 27 board meeting, identifying which parks they are and how they will move forward.

Mason District had a marvelous concert series this summer and he is happy to have four nights of the week back. They will begin planning the next season on Thursday, September 14.

- Mr. Hackman thanked Sara Baldwin, Lizzie Ehrreich, and Mary Olien for going out to Great Falls to meet with the Friends of Riverbend on Monday, September 11, to discuss the Friends Policy.
- Mr. Thompson thanked Mr. Kincannon for his work at the Park Authority and congratulated him on his new position as Acting County Executive. Mr. Thompson said in jest that he looks forward to an increase in funding, staff, and property the Park Authority will receive over the next few months. He stated that Mr. Kincannon will do an excellent job and while he will be missed the county will do well. Parks looks forward to having Kirk return, but he knows that Ms. Baldwin will do a good job.

Mr. Thompson thanked Todd Brown and his staff regarding an issue at one of the parks. A new resident moved into a community next to a park and didn't complain about a soccer field next to their backyard, but about the tennis courts that are located on the other side of the

soccer field across the hill causing too much light. Mike appreciates staff's patience while working through those issues.

Brewfest was a great success. Four or five Supervisors were there. Mr. Thompson hopes that Parks doesn't lose sight of its Alcohol Policy because Parks should be able to hold those types of events in its parks and benefit from them whether they are wine tastings or whatever. He had seen pictures of his 30th high school reunion and thought it would be great if there were opportunities for Parks to take advantage of these kind of events.

Mr. Thompson thought the Pudge Rodriguez field opening event was awesome. What the Nationals did there was great. The kids got their pictures taken with mascots and players. He hoped their teachers understood why they missed the school day.

Mr. Thompson extended an invitation for everyone to attend the ribbon cutting for the playground at South Run District Park on Saturday, September 16, at 3 p.m. This will provide an opportunity for everyone to see what the future of South Run could look like.

• Ms. Cortina congratulated Mr. Kincannon on his appointment and the ripple effect. She said that it shows the great depth of leadership and that the board is not sweating his departure, but she added that the board would like him to come back. He will return with a broader sense of the community as a whole and how Parks fits into that. She believes this is a good opportunity for Mr. Kincannon personally as well as for the organization. She is looking forward to the community-wide perspective.

She thanked the Park Authority. The summer was shortened and there were challenges, but staff met the budget. Ms. Cortina loved seeing all the videos online, on the Facebook page with the dogs jumping in the water. There is so much that goes on that she cannot attend everything, even though she would love to. She said to keep that stuff coming, it's fun. You can see the number of people that 'like' the videos or the picture of the new pig at Frying Pan Farm Park. Seeing all the images reminds you what Parks is doing. She encouraged staff to keep up all that it is doing and thanked them for all the fun times, the classes, the educational opportunities provided for our kids and our community during the summer.

- Ms. Godbold told Mr. Kincannon that Parks will miss him, but is happy to make the sacrifice for the betterment of the county. She is very confident in his abilities at the county level and she is thankful that he is available. Ms. Godbold is also very happy that Parks has such great people to back him up.
 - Ms. Godbold expressed her pleasure to return following the August break. She missed the board and added that this is probably the most fun thing she does since she's retired.
- Dr. Carter, Lee District, congratulated everyone in their new roles and added that everyone is very excited and proud. Like everyone has said, they cannot wait for Kirk to return to Parks.

Dr. Carter thanked Todd Brown and Phil Hagar for meeting with her this summer. They discussed Supervisor McKay's wishes to have some work done at Clermont Park.

The Banks property is another favorite place that needs some attention. She was very excited to find out that the Orlando and Margaret Banks Park has been selected to get some loving care on the 30th of September for National Public Lands Day. The event will take place from 8 a.m. to noon. Dr. Carter invited everyone that would like to join to please do so. It will be a fantastic event. She looks forward to more information coming out of the Public Information Office. It is a cleanup event with rock removal, mulching, and all kinds of things.

She concluded by saying that it has been a great summer and is happy to be back at the table with all of her colleagues.

• Mr. Quincy could only echo all the remarks made to Mr. Kincannon, Ms. Vosper, Ms. Baldwin, Ms. Walsh, and Mr. Brown. It's a great staff. Mr. Kincannon talked about trying your wings and Mr. Quincy reminded him to remember how to fly back. It's a great opportunity for everyone involved. Mr. Quincy is sure that not only Parks will benefit, but the county will benefit as well.

Chairman Bouie mentioned the public outreach meeting for the Agency Master Plan held on Tuesday, while it is true that the staff and board outnumbered the attendees, the attendees there had some very cogent ideas and very good comments that Parks can build on for the next meeting. Word will get out and he believes these meetings are very productive.

August was time off, supposedly, but his phone was ringing. As a result, he got to harass Todd Brown a lot. Ken thanked Todd and his staff for all their help.

Mr. Quincy reported that he attended the Pudge Rodriguez opening. It was very impressive, but what he found most impressive was looking at the faces of those kids. They were truly impressed. They may have been playing hooky, but their parents were there too. That's what made it all worthwhile—seeing the faces of those kids.

Chairman Bouie and Mr. Quincy helped open the Northern Virginia Senior Olympics on Saturday, September 10. Mr. Bouie interjected that Mr. Quincy was a Silver Medal winner already. Mr. Quincy noted that Mr. Bouie's event was coming up on Thursday, September 14. Ken said that they would try to bring home the medal. He added what was also inspiring was not only the kids at the Pudge Rodriguez opening, but seeing the performances and the faces of the 'vintage' folks at the Northern Virginia Senior Olympics. Mr. Quincy added that he came in second to an 86-year-old. The gentleman holds records all over the state. He's very good, but there is still hope.

• Mr. Khan, At-large, said that we've been blessed in this area overall in that it has not experienced a major disaster. With that said we must not forget what is taking place down south. We need to do whatever we can financially and otherwise, praying for them. What has happened over the past couple of weeks has come and gone, but it is not over yet. It will take months if not years for their lives to get better, provided we don't have another disaster coming.

While many people here complain about the rules and regulations that the county and Parks make, look what happened in Houston which doesn't even have zoning laws. Not only do we have a lot to be thankful for in this area, but we should be happy for the rules we do have.

Mr. Khan closed by wishing Mr. Kincannon and the team good luck. Parks will be left in good hands.

• Mr. Thompson added that if anyone has not had the opportunity to see the new St. James Athletic Complex, in Springfield proper on Backlick Road, they should try to get there. He was there for the groundbreaking which was a great media event. There is a monstrous steel structure in the background. It was not we are breaking ground for the first time, it's no we are here. It is huge. The complex will have two regulations sheets of ice, an indoor water park, an Olympic size pool, a full-size indoor artificial turf rectangular field, and is already accepting memberships. This is the first of 42 that they intend to build around the country. Mike suggested that if anyone wants to see a monster complex in the process of being built, take a ride over to look at it. It's located on the old Washington Gas property on Backlick Road.

There have been some great write-ups about it and some great images of what it is going to look like inside, but when Parks talks about what it has to do to compete with regard to our RECenters and the investments Parks has to make with sheets of ice at Mount Vernon RECenter, or whatever else, Mr. Thompson encouraged everyone to take a look at the kinds of things that are being done. When Parks talks about a megaplex for South Run, in reality, this is a monster.

• Mr. Bouie thanked Frying Pan Park staff for the Park Authority opening its doors for the equestrians that were affected by the storms down in Texas and Florida. He didn't know if there were any takers, but it certainly is a great thought.

He and Mr. Thompson will be attending the first official Sports Tourism Council meeting on Thursday, September 14. They will report out at the next board meeting.

Lastly, in light of everything that happened in Charlottesville, Parks made some decisions in terms of postponing and actually cancelling the Sully reenactment. The board needs to think seriously about what its position and what its process is going to be in looking at these things. It's a serious time and will require a lot of patience, a lot of frank discussion about what the

board is trying to accommodate, but certainly will want to fall in line with supporting the One Fairfax concept. Mr. Bouie believes all the discussions the board has will be fruitful in determining whatever that is going to look like in the future. He just wanted the board to be aware and noted that it will have that discussion because it is necessary.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business and without objection, Mr. Bouie adjourned the meeting at 8:50 p.m.

	Michael W. Thompson, Jr., Secretary
Minutes Approved at Meeting on October 11, 2017	
Sara Baldwin, Acting Executive Director	Park Authority Board Minutes prepared by
	Barbara J. Gorski, Administrative Assistant